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Special Economic Incentives Committee Meeting Minutes
July 30, 2015
10:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members Lori Boyer and Aaron Bowman; Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Peggy Sidman and John Sawyer – Office of General Counsel
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:32 p.m.
Council Member Crescimbeni convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Paul Crawford, Acting Director of the Office of Economic Development, led a review of the revised Public Investment Policy document, which incorporated the committee’s suggestions and requests from the last meeting. Mr. Crawford noted that before he left office, former Council Member Warren Jones asked the committee to keep a pending ordinance regarding enterprise zones on the agenda until a final resolution of the future of enterprise zones is determined legislatively in Tallahassee. Council President Anderson suggested that the City review the boundaries of its enterprise zone on a periodic basis to determine if it is still covering areas of need as intended. 
Citing information obtained at a recent National League of Cities meeting, Council Member Schellenberg suggested that there are many organizations that have an interest in hiring veterans for their workforce and the City should expand its outreach to those entities that may have something to offer in Jacksonville.

Council Member Boyer suggested amendments to the REV grant and Manufacturing and Logistics Job Creation Bonus policies to provide that funding for those incentives for projects located in a Community Redevelopment Area (CRA) would be paid from CRA revenues to the extent that such TIF funds are available. An amendment to the Ordinance Code CRA chapter may also be necessary. CFO Mike Weinstein agreed with funding the maximum amount of economic incentives from CRA revenues to relieve stress on the General Fund. Mr. Crawford and Peggy Sidman will develop language for the policy amendment. The committee discussed whether to book liabilities against future revenues in a CRA that is currently in a cash negative position (revenues insufficient to meet current CRA obligations). Ms. Sidman will research the Florida Statutes with regard to whether CRA funds can be used to reimburse the General Fund for prior expenses for CRA projects, and whether the City can structure contributions to CRA projects in the form of a binding loan agreement requiring future repayment.
Mr. Crawford distributed and reviewed a list of 8 proposed amendments to the policy document provided to the committee by the JAXUSA Partnership. The committee approved recommendations #1 and 2 making minor wording changes.
Regarding #3, the Manufacturing and Logistics Job Creation Bonus, the JAXUSA Partnership made several recommendations to reduce capital investment thresholds so that more potential companies would qualify on the grounds that job creation should be the pre-eminent economic development goal. Mr. Weinstein noted the natural tension in the business recruitment process between the Chamber of Commerce advocating on behalf of potential business clients/incentive recipients and promoting easier access to incentives to make deals work and the City’s need to offer incentives judiciously to protect scarce revenues. Council Member Bowman suggested that logistics industry projects tend to have fairly low levels of capital investment and perhaps should be separated from the manufacturing job creation bonus program. Mr. Bowman and Mr. Crawford will meet to craft a separate incentive proposal targeted to logistics industry projects. The JAXUSA Partnership recommended removing references to waivers of the incentive policies. Mr. Weinstein noted that waivers of City policies are fairly common and he didn’t regard the need to seek a waiver as a real impediment to a worthwhile development project.
Regarding recommendations #4 and 5, the committee agreed to amend them by leaving the maximum incentive caps and deleting the language relating to job creation, capital investment and dilapidated buildings. On item #6 the committee agreed to proposed changes (a), (b) and (c) and changed (d) to match the #3 and #4 amendments above – keep the maximum payout figure and remove the rest of the language relating to job creation, capital investment and dilapidated buildings. 

Council Members Schellenberg and Anderson departed the meeting and President Anderson appointed Council Member Boyer as a temporary member of the committee for the purpose of keeping a quorum.
Regarding #7, Closing the Gap Fund, the committee agreed to amend the criteria listing to require compliance with either receipt of $3 million state incentives OR creation of 200 jobs or more OR $30 million in capital investment, then compliance with the remaining 3 criteria. A more appropriate name for the incentive will be considered. 
Regarding #8, REV Grant, the committee agreed to revise the first criterion to allow consideration of non-standard incentives for projects promising 300 jobs OR $10 million capital investment.

Next meeting: 1:00 p.m. on Wednesday, August 5th.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:55 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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